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MHS students
learn job and
life skills

New pastoral
counseling ctr.
opens in D’ville
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by Larry Chowning

At a Middlesex County Board of Supervisors 
(MCBS) meeting on Tuesday, Dec. 6, Middlesex 
County Commissioner of the Revenue Mae 
Burke fired back at what she called “false 
accusations” and the “yelling and cursing on 
social media” concerning the way her office 
handled skyrocketing personal property tax 
values on vehicles.

She stated that at one point a citizen’s 
conversation escalated enough  inside the 
Commissioner of the Revenue’s office that 
sheriff’s deputies were called to control 
the situation.

County Administrator Matt Walker is 
calling it a “Black Swan event,” meaning 
it is an “unpredictable event that is beyond 
what is normally expected and has a major affect 
and is often inappropriately rationalized after the 
fact with the benefit of hindsight.”

Walker said the increased vehicle values is 
a result of goods and services going up during 
the COVID-19 pandemic which has resulted 
in inflation and “skyrocketing” vehicle values. 

“It has nothing to do with the way the 
commissioner of the revenue or the 
county treasurer handled the situation,” 
said Walker.

Commissioners of the revenue 
throughout the state are required by law 
to use a recognized pricing guide for 
the assessment of all vehicles and along 

with most state localities, including Middlesex, 
JD Power Car Ratings was used as the main guide 
to determine fair market value of vehicles.

Burke said that an email was sent out by the 
local president of the National Association for 
the Advancement of Colored People (NAACP) to 
local members that accused her office of using a 

different pricing guide for the reason taxes and car 
values are higher.

The email from NAACP President Dawn 
Moore stated that the reason for increased taxes 
on vehicles was because “the tax rate has not 
increased, (but it was) the way the Commission of 
the Revenue had switched programs and currently 
went to JD Power — they were using the Kelly 
Blue Book — to assess the value of your personal 
property.”

The email indicated that the switch to JD 
Power was the reason for skyrocketing increases 
in vehicle taxes not a nationwide escalation of 

Tensions over taxes lead to brouhaha online, at office
Sheriff’s deputies called
in to calm irate citizen

Mae Burke

A full moon (above) shines 
over Jackson Creek and 
Deltaville Marina for the 
Jackson Creek Christmas 
Cruise event this past Sat-
urday, Dec. 10, creating a 
visually pleasing array of 

creek. “Puddin” Glasco took 
a sellout crowd up and down 
the creek to see the Christ-
mas lights during the annual 
Deltaville Community Asso-
ciation (DCA) event. Char-
lotte McBride (left) of Locust 
Hill visited Santa at the 
Upper Middlesex Volunteer 
Fire Department station (the 

past Friday, Dec. 9 to let him 
know her Christmas wishes. 

through Water View that 
evening and through Urbanna 
and surrounding communities 
later in the weekend. 

 (Photos by Stephen Blue 
and Larry Chowning)

by Larry Chowning

The Middlesex County Board of Supervisors 
(MCBS) voted on Tuesday, Dec. 6, to have the county 
attorney create an ordinance that will provide a 25% 
refund on qualifying vehicles that have been assessed 
by the county for personal property taxes for the 
calendar year 2022.

The board had already agreed to extend the tax 
due date on personal property taxes on vehicles by 
60 days, which pushes the due date for payment to 
Monday, Feb. 6, 2023. The proposed ordinance states 
that taxpayers must pay their personal property tax bill 
by Feb. 6, 2023 to receive the refund.

Due to unusual economic conditions -- somewhat 
due to COVID-19 -- there has been an enormous 
demand for new and used cars that has driven prices of 
vehicles to unforeseen levels.

The commissioner of the revenue is required by law 
to use a recognized pricing guide of the assessment 
of all vehicles along with most localities in Virginia 
by using JD Power Car 
Ratings to determine fair 
market value as of Jan. 1, 
2022.

As of that date, car 
values were “through the 
roof.” The MCBS and 
all other localities based 
fiscal budgets on projected 
values from the year 
before which were much 
lower than the Jan. 1, 2022 
values.

Every county and town 
in the state has been faced 
with skyrocketing tax bills on vehicles and the public 
has been in an uproar. Middlesex based its budget on 
a proposed $700,000 increase coming from personal 
property but instead it came in at $1.8 million above 
what was anticipated.

Harmony Village Supervisor Reggie Williams has 
said a number of times that his phone has rung off the 
hook concerning this matter and he pressed the board 
to go with a 25% rebate.

During the discussion, Pinetop District 
representative, Supervisors Chairman Lud 
Kimbrough suggested a 20% rebate and Hartfield 
representative John Koontz would not budge from his 
recommendation of a 10% rebate. Koontz was the only 
nay vote when a motion was made for the 25% rebate. 
He has voiced concern throughout discussion that since 
the county has consistently underfunded certain areas 
of the budget, particularly schools, that a windfall of 
funds from personal property could make up for those 
longtime underfunded categories. He also reminded 
board members that the cost of doing business is going 

MC hearing set
on car tax rebate

The most satisfying task for Christmas Friends 
Inc. will come Saturday, Dec. 17, when gifts for 
needy children and senior adults are delivered to 

homes throughout Middlesex 
County.

Thanks to the many donors 
who have contributed funds, 
and many volunteer shoppers 
and wrappers, approximately 
280 bags are ready to go to more 
than 100 locations.

Beginning at 9 a.m. Saturday morning, 12 vans 
and trucks will load up as Santa’s “sleighs” and 
depart from the spacious bays at the Middlesex 

wrapping room at the Southside Sentinel Thursday to wrap hundreds of gifts and assist in 
loading them in a storage trailer. They include, from left, Cara P., Dean of Residential Life 
and Community Activities Melissa Taylor, Melody H., Ria G., Ali P., Clara V., Stephanie M., 
Eliza M., Uzo O. and Moseley D.                                                     (Photo by Kevin Hayes)

Christmas Friends
‘sleighs’ to make
deliveries Saturday

(See Friends, Page A8)

(See Rebate, Page A8)

(See Sewer, Page A8)

Soaring costs
upend sewer
work estimates

by Tom Chillemi

The latest estimates for wastewater 
collection systems that Middlesex County 
will pay for in four areas indicate the total 
cost at $41 million, according to figures 
from consultant Timmons Group that were 
presented to the Middlesex County Board 
of Supervisors at its Dec. 6 regular monthly 
meeting.

Deltaville alone would cost $28 million. 
Topping, which is already being designed, 
would be $3.7 million. Saluda is estimated 

(See Tensions, Page A8)

IF YOU GO

What: Public hearing 
on proposed vehicle tax 
rebate.

When: 7 p.m. 
Tuesday, Jan. 3, 2023.

Where: Middlesex 
County Historic 
Courthouse, 865 
General Puller 
Highway, Saluda.

Info: Call 804-758-
4330.
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vehicle values.
Burke confirmed county vehicle values were 

determined through JD Power but there was 
no switch in books, she said. “I can’t find any 
evidence that we have ever used Kelly Blue 
Book,” she said. “We may have way back but 
the accusation that my office has had anything to 
do with switching evaluation methods is totally 

wrong,” she said.
“My office is here for the citizens of 

Middlesex County,” she said. “We work 
hard for everyone. Misinformation is 
harmful to everyone and if you have a 
question concerning this office come to 
me and ask before making accusations.”

MCBS Chairman Lud Kimbrough 
stated that increased values of vehicles is a 
nationwide problem not something that has come 
about because of any local action.

“Mae and her team have been unbelievably 

poised and professional throughout this,” 
said Kimbrough. “Her office has had 
nothing to do with the increase in personal 
property values of vehicles.”

At the meeting on Dec. 6, MCBS Saluda 
Representative Don Harris thanked Burke 
and County Treasurer Traci Wright “for 
being on the front line to take bullets and 

arrows from the public” concerning the increases 
in personal property values.

Sheriff David Bushey confirmed his office was 
called by the commissioner’s office but reported 

that the citizen involved in the dispute left 
voluntarily when deputies arrived and no charges 
were filed.

County supervisors voted 4-1 on Dec. 6 to 
have the Middlesex County attorney draw up an 
ordinance that will authorize a “onetime” 25% 
rebate for qualifying vehicles assessed by the 
county for personal property taxes for calendar 
year 2022.

After a required public hearing, supervisors 
will consider approval of the ordinance at the Jan. 
3, 2023 board meeting.

Thank you for trusting 
us with your care.

riversideonline.com

Thankyou
This holiday season, 

remember to take care 

of yourself, your family 

and your loved ones and 

know that when you 

need us, we are here.

Here’s to being healthier together, 

stronger together and becoming 

a better community together.

Volunteer Fire Department (the Urbanna 
firehouse), traveling the length and breadth of the 
county to deliver the bags of gifts.

Maps have been prepared to guide the delivery 
crews, and several vehicles will likely make use 
of GPS to find the homes. If you are expecting 
a delivery, please be sure your house address is 
visible from the street.

Also, please be home between 9 a.m. and noon 
Saturday if you are expecting a delivery. Gifts will 
not be left on a doorstep or porch unless someone 
is at the home.

Now in its 37th year, Christmas Friends 
Inc. is sponsored by the Southside Sentinel and 
the Middlesex County Department of Social 
Services. Hundreds of volunteers and donors in 
the community make the program possible.

Monetary donations are still needed and can 
be brought to the Southside Sentinel office at 276 
Virginia St. in Urbanna or mailed to Christmas 
Friends Inc., c/o Southside Sentinel, P.O. Box 549, 
Urbanna, VA 23175. Checks should be made out 
to Christmas Friends Inc.

ChristmasFriends.org also contains a link for 
those who wish to donate funds through PayPal 
or a credit card. 

Christmas Friends Inc. is a 501(c)3 corporation 
and donations are tax-deductible.

Monetary contributors are recognized as 
Christmas Friends and their donations are 
listed weekly in the Sentinel. Contributors who 
wish to remain anonymous should request that 
their donations be listed as such. Memorial 
contributions also will be acknowledged.

Donations received through Dec. 13 
total $21,734.

Donations include:
• In honor of Doris Hunt, $25.
• In honor of Mildred Townsend, $25.
• In memory of our son, Matthew Anzivino, 

$100.
• In memory of David Kirby by his sisters, $50.
• Judith Mansfield, $100.
• Anonymous, $100.
• James and Virginia Shackelford, $100.
• In memory of Charles Healy from wife, Anita 

Healy, $150.
• In memory of John E. Hunt by Mr. and Mrs. 

Charles Hunt, $100.
• In memory of Dad, David and Davey by 

Kerry, Kelsey and Jim, $100.
• In loving memory of Ada Marie and Francis 

Hall by Lewis and Cerise, $250.
• In memory of Art and Joe by Helen Chandler 

Mirabito, $100.
• Anonymous, $100.

• Garry Clay, $100.
• In honor of our parents, Pat and Russ Russell 

by Jan and Jim Stellwagen, $200.
• In honor of our Community of Caregivers 

for Support in the last 2 years. Don and Judy 
Richwine, $500.

• Alice and Robert Winslow, $100.
• Jerome and Elizabeth Lester, $100.
• Helen and Leo Richardson Charitable Trust, 

$500.
• Anonymous, $100.
• Given in honor of our grandchildren by John 

and Vera England, $100.
• Carousel Physical Therapy Inc., $200.
• Anonymous, $100.
• Dr. Gregory R. Chambers, $750.
• Christ Church Parish Brotherhood, $750.
• In memory of Ken Moore by JoAnne Moore, 

$100.
• Captain and Mrs. Percy Blackburn, $100.
• Anonymous, $100.
• In memory of my wife, Betty Miller, $300.
• Christchurch School, $524.
• Dr. and Mrs. Reed Prugh, $500.
• “So grateful for the joy of moving back to 

Urbanna this year.” Barbara and Robert Lovelace, 
$200.

• In honor of our Grandsons from OK, Kalvin 
and Nolan Peters, spending Christmas with us 
this year in Hardyville! Pastor Ken and Terry 
Cleveland, $100.

• Beth and Basil Hurst, $75.
• Mason Realty, $100.
• In memory of Hersey Mason by Anne T. 

Mason, $100.
• Chuck and Linda Leasure, $150.
• In memory of Mom and Dad by Leasure’s 

Wrecker Service, $500.
• In memory of Walt and Ruth Ellen Hurley by 

mother, Rachel Edwards, $500.
Total this week: $8,149.
Previous total: $13,585.
Total to date: $21,734.

Friends ...
(Continued from Page  A1)

Tensions ...
(Continued from Page  A1)

Kimbrough

at $3 million. Hartfield is estimated at $1.8 
million. These estimates include costs for 
design, easement acquisition, and construction. 
These are the median estimates “plus or 
minus 20%,” Ken Turner of Timmons told the 
MCBS. Construction estimate costs alone for 
all projects total $31 million, the rest … is for 
engineering, design and easement acquisition.

(A hypothetical 20% increase in contruction 
costs would raise that cost for Deltaville to $37 
million.)

It has not been determined what the cost 
will be to hook up to sewer service. 

Timmons projected the minimum 
connection fee or $10,000 for a 3/4-inch line. 
The smallest pipe size connection fee is the 
same for Gloucester and West Point. Mathews 
and King William counties lowest connection 
fee is $12,000.

Earlier studies
The latest total cost for Deltaville is close to 

the $32 million estimate made in a 2019 study 
done for Hampton Roads Sanitation District 
(HRSD), which would only use a “vacuum” 
system which is more costly to install.

HRSD is planning to build 30 miles 
of “interceptor main” that will pump the 
wastewater to an existing line in Mathews and 
eventually to Yorktown for treatment. This was 
estimated at $31 million a few years ago and 
will be repaid by those served.

The timeline for completion was originally 
2024, but may not be completed until late 
2025.

During Turner’s explanation last week of the 
Deltaville project, he told the board the original 
sewer construction estimate for Deltaville of 
$13 million was based on bid prices for the 
Middlesex Water Authority (MWA) water 
lines, which have been installed. “Since those 
bids were received statewide there’s been at 
least a 12.5% increase in construction costs, 
and projecting that forward for when the 

project will be advertised you come up with 
a revised construction cost of $18 million for 
Deltaville.” The earliest the sewer projects 
would be bid is late 2023.

The estimates for the Middlesex Water 
Authority’s  42 miles of water lines was $15 
million, and the construction bids came in at 
$25 million.

Preliminary engineering
The 2019 preliminary engineering report 

prepared by Bowman Consulting Group of 
Williamsburg for HRSD estimated Middlesex 
County’s financial responsibility for the 
collection system at about $55 million.

The estimates were as follows: Deltaville, 
$32 million; Topping, $6.3 million; Saluda, 
$4.7 million; Hartfield, $4.6 million; Cooks 
Corner, $2.2 million; Christchurch, $1.2 
million; and Locust Hill, $4 million.

Cheaper way
In 2020, the board of supervisors formed a 

sewer advisory committee to study collection 
systems that are cheaper than the “vacuum” 
system required by HRSD. The Low Pressure 
System (LPS) has emerged as a viable 
alternative. Each customer would have a 
grinder-pump that would pump the wastewater 
to the pump station. White Stone is using LPS 
for its new construction.

Pinetop Supervisor Lud Kimbrough, who 
is also the supervisors chairman, additionally 
serves as chairman of the sewer advisory 
committee.

Deltaville
Sewer service will be available for most of 

Deltaville east of Deltaville Market. Sewer 
will follow the Middlesex Water Authority 
water system. Being hooked to sewer requires 
being on a metered water system.

Currently the Deltaville plans call for 
building in three phases. Service would go to 
Stingray Point first, Stove Point second and 
then Timberneck area north of General Puller 
Highway.

Design costs for all three total $1.6 million.
Construction is estimated at $24 million, 

with another $4.6 million for design and 
easement acquisition, plus $1.5 million for 
roadway restoration if the pipes are buried 
within the roadway or on the shoulder of the 
road if permitted by VDOT. Pipes can also be 
installed by directional boring underground 
which does not require trenching.

Topping 
Topping, with a large campground with 

770 sites and plans for expansion, will get 
sewer service first. The loan for Topping has 
been approved at $2.54 million, said Turner. 
Estimates are as follows: $3.21 million 
construction, $375,000 design, $100,000 
easement acquisitions. The Topping system is 
being designed. The timeline has the project 
being advertised for bids in July 2023 and 
construction is estimated to take 23 months.

Hartfield 
A preliminary engineering report (PER) is 

underway for the Hartfield area for an LPS 
from the Middlesex YMCA to Regent Road, 
indicates Timmons’ report.

Construction is estimated at $1.55 million 
with design costs of $210,000. VDOT may 
allow the lines be placed in the VDOT right of 
way in Hartfield which would save the cost of 
easement acquisition, said Turner. (Lines were 
placed in VDOT rights of way in Mathews 
several years ago when HRSD ran a line to 
Gloucester.)

Putting sewer lines in the VDOT right of 
way has an advantage because it keeps the 
pipe away from wells, Middlesex County 
Administrator Walker explained. If a sewer 
line comes within 50 feet of a well, the pipe 
has to be sleeved to avoid contamination, or 
that well has to be condemned, compelling that 
well owner to hook up to the water system. 
“We do not want to do that,” said Walker. “We 
want to keep it (hooking to the water system) 
completely voluntary.” The well could be 
drilled in a different place.

The county’s share of the pump station is 
$330,000. It would be built on Wood Brothers 
Road that leads to the trash convenience 
center. The schedule estimates bidding of 
the Hartfield project in November 2023 with 
construction taking 15 months.

Saluda
Preliminary engineering is underway for 

Saluda with lines running along General Puller 

Highway to the Food Lion; and on Gloucester 
Road to Hardee’s. Construction is estimated at 
$2.52 million, with $264,000 in design costs, 
$175,000 in easement acquisition, and $20,000 
for preliminary engineering.

A 100-unit housing development was 
approved by supervisors about 15 years ago on 
the east side of Gloucester Road. Turner said 
the design will incorporate anticipated flows 
from those houses when and if they are built.

(It would be bid in November 2023 with 
construction taking 15 months.)

Loans
The county has submitted four loan 

applications to the Virginia Department 
of Environmental Quality (DEQ) which 
administers the Clean Water Revolving Loan 
Fund, said Turner.

County Engineer Charlie Beam added the 
county applied for a grant for $4.25 million 
for 1,000 grinder pumps used in the LPS. 
The money would cover the installation of 
the grinder pumps and decommissioning of 
existing drain fields or wastewater disposal 
systems, Beam explained.

Supervisors Chairman Kimbrough 
commented, “The original financial plan was 
not for the county to incur the cost of grinder 
pumps or the decommissioning (of the drain 
fields). We would like to have this (grinder 
pump) incentive in it. It seems like this would 
be an attractive investment for the state in that 
we are in a dangerous zone with our proximity 
to the water table and the proximity to the 
Chesapeake Bay and the pristine Piankatank 
River. Hopefully they (the granting agencies) 
will see that this would be a wise investment.”

Other DEQ grant applications include 
$14.4 million for Deltaville, $2.9 million for 
Hartfield, and $1.6 million for Saluda.

The county has applied for $19 million in 
DEQ loans and $26 million in grants. The 
county has been aggressive in its asking that 
the approved amount will probably be less than 
what was asked for, said County Administrator 
Matt Walker.

“We were pretty ambitious in what we 
asked,” said Walker. “Given the money the 
state has, we’ll be very lucky if we get half of 
what we requested.”

The county so far has been approved for 
$2.5 million for collection systems at Topping, 
and another $4 million for a collector and 
pump station at Cooks Corner.

Sewer ...
(Continued from Page  A1)

up for everyone — including the county.
The proposed ordinance lists rebate 

qualifying vehicles as automobiles, certain 
trucks, motorcycles, business vehicles, boat, 
cattle, horse, and car trailers, semitrailers and 
utility trailers.

The board cannot vote on the ordinance 
until after a public hearing, which is set for 
7 p.m. Jan. 3, 2023 at the Middlesex County 
Historic Courthouse in Saluda. 

Rebate ...

(Continued from Page  A1)


